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Annual General Meeting, Thursday 2 June 2011
Fulwood Room, University House, 1pm
Minutes
Please note this is a SUCU members only meeting.  Lunch will be available at 12.45pm.  The meeting will begin promptly at 1pm and end at 2pm.

Introduction and welcome to members from Mick Ashman, President to all members present.
1. Minutes of the last meeting - AGM - held 21 October 2010 http://www.ucu.group.shef.ac.uk/index.php?option=com_content&view=category&layout=blog&id=11&Itemid=59
The members were given a few minutes to look for any matters arising. Minutes were passed from the previous meeting.
2. Branch Rules 2010-11 – to agree amendment of branch rules to update rules to reflect changes in Branch Committee. 
Gill Brown spoke about how the committee wishes to up the level of committee members to reflect the increase of officer roles. We therefore need additional committee members to support the members. 
Vote For:39

Vote Against:0

Abstentions:2

MOTION PASSED

3.
Local subscription. To note the local subscription for 2010-2011 will be £2.00 per month with effect from 1 September 2011. As agreed at General Meeting on 8 February 2010 http://ucu.group.shef.ac.uk/index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=2&Itemid=32

Gill Brown introduced the motion and said this issue would be brought back each year to the AGM. We will increase this at the same rate as the UCU general subscription rates. UCU is also encouraging people to move away from check-off payments to direct debit. One reason is because the University sometimes charges the wrong amount and UCU has to pay a handling fee for every person who pays through check off.
4.
Reports - To acknowledge written reports and take questions on the Annual Report
Annual Report, October 2010 – May 2011

These were circulated previously, the members were also provided with copies as they entered the room. Members were invited to ask questions about the reports. There were no questions. 
Jane Simm Equality and Diversity Officer reported that the case work the committee was handling was still seeing a trend regarding sick leave and returning to work disputes. Disability issues were still a problem with the University. Stress related issues are still affecting members and the committee is taking these issue to the university.
Kay Carl announced that an Hourly Paid issue meeting will be held on 9th June 12.45pm. This is an update of what has been happening over the year. 

Mick Ashman gave a summary of his report. Mick also gave his thoughts on the successes that SUCU has achieved. Negotiations with the university had been useful where consultation on restructurers and improved terms and conditions for Atypical workers. We have also worked hard with the other campus Unions to create a strong Union presence and united front. There is a strong committee which Mick has found to be more effective than in the past. There is expertise within niche areas now which gives the Union strength. 
5.  
Election of SUCU Officers 2011-12   and  6.   Election of Ordinary Committee  2011-12
Sheffield UCU Committee Membership 2011-2012
	Position
	Name
	Internal phone 
	Email address

	President
	Mick Ashman
	
	m.ashman@shef

	Senior Vice President
	Steve Ludlam
	21665
	s.ludlam@shef

	Vice President
	Craig Brandist
	27413
	c.s.brandist@sheff

	Honorary Sec
	vacancy
	
	

	Education Officer
	vacancy
	
	

	Equalities/Diversity Officer
	Jane Simm
	20921
	j.m.simm@shef

	Health & Safety Officer
	Gillian Brown
	26425
	Gillian.brown@sheffield.ac.uk

	Honorary Treasurer/ Membership Secretary

(membership/rep liaison)
	Daragh O’Reilly
	23442
	d.t.oreilly@shef

	Pensions Officer
	vacancy
	27280
	

	Environment Officer
	vacancy
	
	


Committee members
	Name
	Started
	Email address

	Julian Crockford
	June 09
	julian.crockford@shef

	Kaye Carl
	June 06
	b.k.carl@shef

	Pablo Stern
	October 2010
	p.stern@shef

	Hamish Cunningham
	June 2010
	hamishagain@googlemail.com

	James Crossley
	November 2010
	james.crossley@shef

	Jack Windle
	June 2011
	j.windle@shef

	Vacancy
	
	

	Vacancy
	
	

	Vacancy
	
	

	Vacancy
	
	


Co-opted members
	Name
	Started
	Email address

	Vacancy
	
	

	Vacancy
	
	

	Vacancy
	
	


	Personal casework support and general queries to: 
	ucu@sheffield.ac.uk

	SUCU web site:
	http://ucu.group.shef.ac.uk/

	UCU HQ web site:
	http://www.ucu.org.uk/

	Branch Organiser, Paul Furbey 
	p.furbey@shef


Honorary Sec- VACANT
Education Officer- VACANT
Pensions Officer- Pablo Stern elected
Environment Officer- Jamie Gough elected
Committee members- VACANT
Co-opted members- VACANT
Paul Furbey conducted the elections for positions of Officer on the Committee, Mick Ashman conducted the elctions for Committee members and co-opted members. All other posts for officer positions were unfilled. There were no nominations for committee members from the meeting. Co-opted members were invited to see the committee if they wished to stand.  The slate was put to the membership and the vote record is below:
Vote For:41

Vote Against:0


Abstentions:0

7. 
 Any Other Business

Discussion around the improved publication of how PhD students could join the Union. A member has offered to help publicise this via a website. There is also a Researchers workshop on the 30th June open to UCU and non-members. Question were raised about where the strike reductions were going this year. Mick Ashman offered to follow this up with HR.
There is an Academic Freedom Conference which will take place on 21st October Jessops West. This is following case work which has effected members academic freedom. Gill Brown gave examples of where this had effected members in the past few months. 
Finally a Motion was put forward by Pablo Stern on behalf of the UCU committee regarding the issues facing USPS pension scheme.  Predictions are that the changes by the University will see contributions more than half for new staff and the contributions which are made from here for existing staff. This will lead to the worst pension scheme out of any educational institution in the city. The motion states (see appendix). Proposal from the branch is to give support to Unite and Unison and in particular within the context of the industrial action which is happening this week all within the law. More advice was requested and Mick is waiting for Mark Oley to return the advice which will be circulated asap. Students should be encouraged to write to the senior management about the effects it is impacting on them and why the lower grades are having their pensions slashed. There were no questions on this motion from the floor. This will be tabled and circulated following the vote.
Vote For:41


Vote Against:0


Abstentions:0


USS dispute continues to go on, a ballot will happen over the summer and is likely to see industrial action in the Autumn.
APENDIX:
MINUTES: Annual General Meeting 21st October 2010

Chair: Craig Brandist Vice President

Minutes: Paul Furbey Branch Organiser

1. Minutes from AGM (2009-2010):

These minutes were accepted and passed from the previous year.

Craig then made introductions including himself, Paul Furbey Branch Organiser, guest speaker Josh Forstenzer and made apologies for the absence of Branch Secretary Gillian Brown due to illness and the temporary absence of Mick Ashman Branch President due to case-work. 

2. Reports: 
Reports and summaries were presented from Jane Simm (Equality Officer), Kaye Carl (Atypical Workers), Daragh O’Reily (Membership). See appendix for report. There were no questions from the meeting put to the officers.

3. Election of Officers: 
This was over seen by Marianne Quick Regional Officer for UCU Yorkshire and Humberside.

Marianne read out the slate of current officers. Members were invited to raise objections to these candidates. No objections were made and the officers were re-elected for the next year.

Sheffield UCU Committee Membership 2010-11

	Position
	Name
	Internal phone 
	Email address

	President
	Mick Ashman
	869782
	m.ashman@shef

	Senior Vice President
	Steve Ludlam
	21665
	S.Ludlam@shef

	Vice President 
	vacancy
	29769
	

	Vice President
	Craig Brandist
	27413
	C.S.Brandist@sheff

	Honorary Sec
	Gillian Brown
	26425
	Gillian.Brown@shef

	Pensions Officer 
	Tracey Clarke
	27280
	T.Clarke@shef

	Honorary Membership Secretary
(membership/rep liaison)
	Daragh O’Reilly
	23442
	D.T.Oreilly@shef

	Honorary Treasurer
	Vacancy
	
	

	Equalities/Diversity Officer
	Jane Simm
	20921
	J.M.Simm@shef

	Education Officer
	Vacancy
	
	

	Health & Safety Officer
	Vacancy
	
	


Committee members:

	Name
	Started
	Email address

	
	
	

	Kaye Carl
	June 06
	B.K.Carl@shef

	
	
	

	Pablo Stern
	May 2010
	p.stern@shef

	Dave Patrick
	June 09
	D.G.Patrick@shef

	Julian Crockford
	June 09
	Julian.Crockford@shef


Co-opted:

	Name
	Started
	Email address

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	


Branch Organiser

	Name
	Internal phone
	Email address

	Paul Furbey
	28976
	p.furbey@shef


Marianne then read the vacant officer positions one by one and invited nominations for: 

Vice President

Honorary Treasurer

Education Officer

Health and Safety Officer

There were no nominations and therefore these positions remain unfilled. This concluded the elections. 

4. Model Rules:
The new rules had been made available via the Sheffield University UCU website 4 weeks prior to the meeting.

Paul Furbey explained why the new rules were being tabled. After 3 years the branch still hadn’t adopted the new rules brought about following the merger of NATFHE and AUT. The branch was unable to table motions at UCU conference unless the branch had taken on the new combined rules. The meeting was advised that much was still the same and the main changes were from quorum changes. The meeting was invited to look through the new rules for a few minutes. 

One question was raised regarding political funding 5.3.4, the chair invited the member to pursue this answer following the meeting to which he agreed.

Vote: 

For: 52

Against: 0

Abstentions: 1

New rules Passed

5. USS Pensions Motion:
This branch notes the deplorable tactics used by the employers' side to introduce reforms to USS that exceed the changes needed to secure the scheme's viability

This branch resolves:

· That the SUCU committee should campaign to achieve the maximum turnout in the UCU referendum on the USS reforms, including participation by non-UCU members

· That SUCU hold an information meeting on 11 November to raise awareness of the threat posed by the USS reforms

This was introduced by Tracey Clark who advised members of the full Open Meeting on the 11th November. Meeting attendees received this motion within the meeting pack and Tracey summarised the issues. She also encouraged members to read all the documentation from USS and to write to USS trustees to have their voices heard.

Vote:

For:49

Against:0

Absetentions:3

Motion Passed

6. Local Subs:
These have now increased to £1.50, members were reminded this was voted for at the previous AGM.

7. NUS/ UCU Demo 10th November 2010:
President of the NUS Josh Forstenzer spoke passionately about the joint demonstration in London between NUS/ UCU on the 10th November. He told UCU members that student were active and united in fighting the proposed cuts. They currently had more students than they could afford to take waiting to attend. He asked members if they could donate, attend and help fight the proposed cuts to HE. He encouraged members to write to MP’s and hold them accountable for the actions they take. 

A motion was tabled by Pablo Stern to donate £200 towards the coaches going to attend the demo. This was seconded by Jane.

Vote:

For: 54

No: 0

Abstentions: 0

Passed £200 to be donated to Sheffield NUS.

8. Protect Jobs Motion:
This branch notes:

· The drastic state of cuts to higher education and public services. According to UCU General Secretary Sally Hunt,"Cuts in public funding of at least 25% for universities are likely to be announced next month by the government. This puts potentially 20,000 jobs at risk across higher education, and would have a devastating effect on the UK's academic reputation."

· The decision by the Higher Education Committee not to organise a ballot for industrial action this autumn on the basis that it would not be wise "to lead members into premature action".

This branch believes that

· UCU must take a strong position to defend jobs, pensions and pay, as well as the future of higher education

· The attacks we are faced with are immediate, and require an immediate response. We cannot afford to wait until Spring  2011, as the HE sector will be under even greater threat.

This branch affirms its willingness to ballot for industrial action to defend jobs, pensions and the future of higher education.

This branch calls for a Higher Education Special Sector Conference to take place urgently to discuss a detailed plan and timeline for action
Introduced by Pablo Stern the motion came about as a result of a delayed ballot this autumn. The motion is to urge HE Committee and leaders to take strong action on this issue. The argument centres around whether HEC are taking a tough enough stance on protecting Jobs. 

A question was raised as to whether pay should be tied into this motion or not and a debate amongst those present commenced. Following the conclusion of this Pablo tabled the motion and this was seconded by Hamish.

Vote:

For: 33

Against: 0

Abstentions: 6

9. AOB

The Education Activists Network is meeting in London on31st and it was suggest that Sheffield UCU send a delegate to this meeting. It was agreed this could be discussed at the next committee meeting. 

Next Wednesday at ‘The Hubs’ there will be a evening about Neo-liberalism, all are invited 7pm 27th October

An issue was raised regarding the motions. A Member asked that these be made more concise for next year as its difficult to vote on something so length as there are likely to be contentious elements. 

Annual Report, October 2010 – May 2011

President

Branch Secretary – Gillian Brown

The six General Meetings of the year have been well attended. Our policy of holding them during lunchtimes across the whole week has continued to be popular. Provision of a sandwich lunch will also have helped.

Membership of the Committee and activism generally has grown over the past year.   As you know all SUCU Committee members take on this responsibility as volunteers and most of us do this as well as full time jobs.  It has become increasingly difficult to juggle both. We have welcomed James Crossley, Jack Windle and Hamish Cunningham and said thank you to Jonathan Perraton and Dave Patrick for considerable contribution during their time on the committee.

Our ability to support issues has also continued to increase. Paul Furbey, our Branch Organiser, has made a tremendous contribution to this. Paul has become increasingly visible to the whole membership over the next few months as he takes on more project work.

Our Departmental Contacts have, again, been able to offer a good level of support and have helped keep the Committee up to date with events across the institution.  Thanks for all for their commitment. Paul has had successes in recruiting a number of new Departmental Contacts in departments where there previously weren’t any and this has boosted our ability to cover the whole campus. There are still a few vacancies, if you are in a department where this is the case and are prepared to take this on please get in touch.

The industrial dispute brought with it administrative overload in ensuring our membership lists are up to date and with the need to get information out to members, organise pickets etc.  Again thanks to Paul for this.

The UCU banner has had lots of outings this year, Leeds, Sheffield, London and this academic year has seen members of the committee and activists getting involved in both local and national campaigns and demonstrations.  We have attempted to keep members up to date on the SUCU website: 

Communicating with the membership has continued to be one of our main priorities this year.  We have used emails, the SUCU bulletin and the SUCU web pages to do this.  We are looking at starting to blog, so watch out for that.

The strong branch administrative organisation and support from Regional Officials has facilitated another very successful year for the branch, We are the second largest branch in the region and our involvement in activities have reflected this.  

This will be my last report as Branch Secretary and I would like to record my thanks to all for your support (and patience in coping with the high volume of email traffic!).
Treasurer - Daragh O’Reilly

Daragh O’Reilly was elected treasurer during the course of the current year. 

Since the financial year end post-dates the AGM, this report limits itself to an interim account of recent developments in the management of the branch’s finances. The branch is of course in regular communication with head office, both in terms of monthly returns as well as one-off queries. Particular attention needs to be paid to the management of how any changes in membership affect the subscription receipts, and what fee-band members are on. 

The Committee has approved the appointment of a book-keeping service to do a quarterly preparation and reconciliation of the branch receipts, payments, and membership and bank accounts. This will mean that the preparation of the final accounts will take a much shorter time than in previous years. 

The branch will also shortly appoint an auditor who will sign off the accounts at year end, as required by head office. New head office guidelines on the treasurer function and branch financial management are expected in June/July. Arrangements are being put in place to enable the branch to take advantage of electronic banking facilities, which should facilitate query handling and bank account management.
Membership Secretary - Daragh O’Reilly

Management of the membership records continues to throw up a range of challenges. The accuracy of the membership database is vitally important for a range of reasons: resisting ballot challenges, supporting subscription accounting, and planning campaigns and communications generally. At the same time, membership continually changes.

The University of Sheffield branch gains members when members transfer from other institutions or join online; it loses members when they transfer to other institutions or resign from the union; the branch also has to deal with situations where membership lapses, which can be for a variety of reasons, or changes category, e.g. from full membership to retired.

A small percentage of branch members are on check-off rather than direct debit, and regular updates of this list are received from payroll. The branch and head office are in regular weekly communication about changes to the membership database, and the branch is in frequent communication with members on all of the above, as well as handling queries relating to e.g. joint union membership, membership status, or membership accounts. 

The branch also follows up all eligible new starters (notified regularly by HR) with an invitation to join, as well as obtaining at intervals from HR a list of all staff members eligible to join UCU (grades 6 upwards). Also, where members move on to other institutions and do not tell head office or the branch, time is unavoidably spent on checking/tracing these members. Another area where the branch has been active is in seeking to recruit new/replacement departmental contacts and support them in their efforts to recruit members.

There were two key developments this year as far as membership management is concerned, namely (1) the challenge of membership records by the University of Sheffield HR department to the recent ballot and (2) the pilot of the central membership database version which will enable local data entry at branch level.

Firstly, the ballot challenge: Employers are permitted under industrial relations law to challenge the union’s record of the number of members it has in particular institutions, in specific employment categories and at specific workplaces locations (postal addresses). However, the employer is under no obligation to inform the union of the employment category or address of any of its places of business, or indeed of any changes to departmental names. Consequently, the union is reliant on employer web-pages for much of this information (internal directory, departmental web-pages). It will come as no surprise to members that the employer’s information contains errors, which increases the risk of the branch returning incorrect membership information to head office and means that all such information need careful checking. 

The SUCU ballot was challenged on two occasions. Thanks to the efforts of the Committee, the branch was able to fight off the challenge, the ballot took place, and the pickets were outside University buildings. The challenge was actually very helpful in strengthening the local membership records and the communication between branch and head office, so the employer’s move has in effect backfired. 

Secondly, head office has just informed the branch that we will be included in the imminent pilot of the new version of the central membership database which will allow local record updates. This means that when a branch learns of any local changes to membership it will be able to alter the central database immediately. The precise functionality of the new system remains to be seen, but the early indications are that this will lead to a more robust membership database. Of course, we will also have, by means of our participation in the pilot, the opportunity to influence the final signed-off version of the new database. Please note that the branch may well have to retain its long-standing local database with information which is supplementary to the core information required by head office and necessary for campaign targeting/planning.

Overall, the number of members at the end of May 2011 compared to end of May 2010 has increased to around 1200. It is not always easy to spot coherent trends in member movements. However, the branch can point to a significant recruitment of atypical workers, thanks to the effective campaign on that issue. 

The current membership density/penetration level - i.e. the number of current branch members expressed as a percentage of eligible members (data provided by HR) – is 32%, which is largely unchanged from previous years.

Finally, members are asked, where there is any change in their own membership status, employment location/address, employment category, or institutional affiliation to contact the branch (ucu@shef.ac.uk) and/or by amending your personal details online at www.ucu.org.uk (you will need your membership number for this). By taking this simple action, you can help keep the membership records resistant to employer ballot challenges.

Equalities Officer – Jane Simm

During the last year I have continued to have a watching brief over matters relating to equality/diversity issues and to try and update/share information with committee members. We addressed this key aspect of our work at our annual Awayday and felt that the branch should try and move towards more involvement with our members. This topic was aired at one of our regular meetings with departmental contacts where aspects of our work were discussed and requests for contributions welcomed. 

Equality/diversity aspects of our work are regular features at our branch meetings where we try and review casework implications that should be taken forward to meetings with other campus unions and Human Resources. Key themes arise especially around disability discrimination, and bullying and harassment, and we intend to continue to campaign on behalf of our members. Casework is monitored to take into account equality issues and see where we can implement changes. The advice and guidance from our Regional support officer Marianne Quick has been invaluable in terms of campaigns, and the implications for personal casework for our members. 


Finally I continue to represent campus unions on the Equality/Diversity Board which provides another forum to work with, discuss matters with university colleagues, and hopefully take this agenda forward. I look forward to supporting the SUCU committee and our members in 2011/12.

Atypical Workers (hourly paid) – Kaye Carl

The battle continues!  It has been a difficult year and almost all departments have now regularised their atypical workers.  It was necessary to threaten an ET to establish employee status for a member and three days before the tribunal was to due to begin the university conceded that the member had been an employee since 1991.  In December we issued a collective grievance and after a meeting in January this was withdrawn and it was agreed that external facilitation would help to address concerns about employee status.   There is much success going on behind the scenes, 10 members have benefited from UCU’s legal intervention, which unfortunately we are unable to report owing to the signing of compromise agreements containing confidentiality agreements..

The problems which still concern us are 

· the number  being given “worker” status – out of over 1,000 regularised only 54 have employee status

·  experienced teachers being regularised as Grade 6 (see HR’s explanatory note about grade 6 being a training grade)  Perhaps this was put on their website to achieve awards and no-one knows about it!!: http://www.sheffield.ac.uk/hr/reward/promotion/2to8/grade6.html
· All appeals were turned down - 

The “training” grade of 6  does not seem to have been considered at all by the panel.

 Legislation which required the university to do an about-turn on bank worker status when challenged to tribunal has been ignored and the only way a challenge can now be made is for both parties to waste time and expense to go forward to tribunal again.. 

· Teachers with years of service being placed at the bottom point of the scale on regularisation even though their continuity of service date goes back to August 2006 implying that equality issues were not considered at all during the two years the Framework Agreement was being discussed.

·  Workload allocation models are not being used for those being regularised

· Contracts of employment  littered with errors

· Semester-only contracts routinely issued giving these individuals no time for personal development etc which will affect their future prospects.  

· Teachers working a full-time week, teaching as many as 15 hours a week, receiving only a percentage of the full-time salary.

· Grade 7 job summaries being used to pay people at Grade 6

· Inconsistency amongst departments – full-time semester only contracts being given a different pro rata percentage depending on which department one works for.    Job summaries which mirror each other but given a different grade depending on the Faculty one works for.

· Teachers not being covered by Statute (although again this appears to depend on departments as it is noted that a university teacher appointment recently was covered by statute although this may have been an error in the advertisement).

· Multiple contracts being given to those teaching the same subject in different departments

· Individuals teaching the same subject in two departments, often for the same length of time, being given bank worker status in one department and employee status in the other depending on the department concerned.

· The Good Practice paper for Postgraduate students still awaits implementation

A meeting will be held on Thursday 9 June, 12.45 in the Fulwood Room, University House.  Please invite all atypical workers, both members and non-members, to attend.

Branch Organisers Perspective - Paul Furbey

From the UCU/Student protest in November to Industrial Action in March 2011 the role of Branch organiser has been utilised all the way! Organising and Campaigning has been a challenge at times especially when the University has challenged the very fabric of the membership database. Multiple checks have eaten valuable time away from a 2 day working week and seem designed purely for this purpose. However with the membership growing, the use of multi-media improving the role has never been dull.

I have a privileged perspective as the Branch Organiser as I can see the number of issues the Committee members work tirelessly on throughout the year. There are too many to mention but Personal Casework, JUCC, Health and Safety Committee, Policy Change negotiations, and Negotiation surrounding USS and USPS give an indication of the work they are involved in. All of this work requires admin support as well as publicising. I have tried my best to be that support throughout the year and hope that in the coming year I might get more opportunities to work on membership recruitment, the new national membership database and local campaigns. 

The year ahead promises to be interesting, starting with the Researcher’s Workshop in June and the Academic Freedom Conference in October. The ever increasing disputes we face have been an enjoyable challenge throughout the year!

Motion for UCU AGM 2-June-2011

Opposition to Degradation of the USPS Pension Scheme

This Branch notes:

1. That University Council decided, on UEB’s recommendation, to impose a ‘Cash Balance’ pension scheme for USPS, which is for staff in grades 1 to 5.

2. That this scheme will radically reduce the pensions of future staff, and future accrual for current staff.

3. That the University of Sheffield is in a relatively healthy financial position but is leading the way in UK HE in enforcing such pension cuts.

4. That Sheffield is a relatively poor and divided city, with working class pensioners being the poorest section within that, and that management’s actions are directly contributing to making this worse.

5. That JUCC (the joint trades unions) has proposed alternatives that would involve little change to the costs and risks for the University, and that these proposals were rejected out of hand.

6. That our colleagues in Unite and Unison are taking strike action on 3rd and 10th June in opposition to this attack on their conditions.

This Branch believes

1. That everyone deserves a decent pension.

2. That there should be equitable treatment of all staff, and in particular that it is iniquitous for the lower paid staff to have worse pensions as a proportion of their incomes than higher paid staff.

This Branch will:

1. Continue to give full support to our colleagues in Unison and Unite in their opposition to the cutting of their pensions.

2. Advise UCU members to give their maximum support within the law to colleagues taking industrial action.

Proposed: SUCU Branch Committee
3
ucu.group.shef.ac.uk/


